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Pointers 
INTEGRATING COMPUTERIZED LEGAL RESEARCH 

INTO THE 
UNDERGRADUATE LAW CURRICULUM 

by 

Christine Neylon O'Brien, Assistant Professor of Law 
Bentley College, Waltham, Massachusetts 

Computerized data bases are available to expand 
traditional libraries and to interest undergraduate students 
in the method and substance of the law. This paper focuses 
on the Lexis® system by Mead Data Central but there are 
numerous other companies which offer similar products. The 
versatility of the chosen data bank, and the host of 
services available help a school to decide which company 
best meets its needs. 

A computer terminal which connects to a central data 
base provides a valuable educational opportunity for 
undergraduate students. Students are able to retrieve the 
full-text of cases excerpted in brief in their textbooks and 
thus obtain a fuller understanding of a court's decision. 
Statutes which are mentioned in the text are readily 
available on-line. 

Both students and faculty (especially those faculty 
whose law school experience predates computerized legal 
research benefit from working with this method of legal 
research. Users become familiar with a standard system of 
logic which permits the terminal user to formulate a search 
request. The search request is a series of key words which 
describe the topic to be researched. For example, a search 
request "(management or employer) w/7 dominatl w/10 union" 
would retrieve cases where the word management (s) or 
employer(s) occurs in the text within 7 words of dominate 
(or domination or dominating) and the word union(s) occurs 
within 10 words of the other key words. The computer is 
literal, and the researcher must at times modify the search 
request to improve the focus of the material produced for 
review. A library and file choice dictates the scope of 
reporters scanned during a search. 
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Cases are presented in an order relative to their 
precedential value (highest court first, most recent 
decision of that court first). The user views compiled 
research in a variety of formats, including case names and 
citations, two quick reference formats which focus on a 
screen of text surrounding the highlighted words of the 
search request, or in a full-text version. Services are 
available which Shephardize cases. 

As undergraduate students learn about the legal system 
and begin to recognize legal issues and questions, they 
become acquainted with the efficiency of computerized legal 
research and the primary methodology of such research. In 
contrast to the generalized treatment of a topic in an 
undergraduate law textbook, computerized legal research 
promotes student inquiry into the more remote legal issues. 
For colleges which do not maintain a complete law library, 
the data bank provides a worthwhile supplement to legal 
encyclopedias and other limited resource materials. Even 
for an institution which has a law library, the computerized 
legal research tool provides several advantages for 
undergraduate legal instruction. It exposes students to a 
research method which is relatively new, although one could 
argue that the topical search process is similar to West's 
Key Number system. The computer medium motivates many 
students who have been nurtured on computers. The legal 
research experience, whether manual or computerized, exposes 
students to the complexity of the law. A student better 
understands the reason why the advice of legal counsel is 
often couched in terms of probabilities after a carefully 
designed research exercise illustrates that different courts 
reach different conclusions on the same legal issue, that 
the decisions of administrative agencies are not always 
enforced by the courts, and that even the Supreme Court 
alters its opinion on an issue over the course of time 
depending upon its membership and many other factors. 

Method 

At our school, the college community may reserve time on 
the Lexis* terminal in 15 minute blocks. Law faculty and 
other appropriate staff receive personal identification 
numbers for logging on to Lexis*, and students obtain a 
number from the library reference desk which permits them to 
access the data base. Software is available to permit some 
personal computers to tie into Lexis* via a telephone modem. 
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Faculty and library staff receive a training program 
from Mead Data and pass on their knowledge to students in 
small group sessions where students try several tasks. This 
initial session is mandatory. Students receive handouts 
prior to the session including Mead Data's "Quick Reference" 
folder and the "Developing a Search Request" form.1 
Students are expected to formulate a search request 
concerning a topic or question within the range of subject 
matter of the particular law course. Students who are 
interested in an extra-credit project can reserve time for 
themselves on Lexis9 and experiment with their request 
through selected Lexis* libraries and files. 

As the program evolves into the second year, a second 
terminal will accommodate additional student demand and the 
increase in mandatory computer research. Students will 
become familiarized with the system and search out and print 
a recent case on a selected topic. The advanced 
undergraduate seminars in law, e.g.* Administrative Law, 
Environmental Law, and Labor Law will require, at the 
professor's directive, more comprehensive computer research 
for term papers and other assigned projects. 

A Law Library in a Small Space 
For institutions not directly affiliated with a law 

school, the availability of a Lexis9 terminal obviates the 
need to send students to the nearest law school library for 
research materials. In addition to the text of cases and 
statutes, a significant number of law reviews are in the 
data base. Law review articles are a popular source of 
information for undergraduate term paper writers. 

The Nexis® service may also be purchased with the Lexis9 

terminal which service contains the text of over one hundred 
publications including newspapers and magazines. Using the 
same search request formulated for Lexis9, the user may 
update his/her research with the most recent writing on the 
topic through Nexis9. 

Accounting and finance students are interested in 
NAARS9, National Automated Accounting Research System, 
another service from Mead Data which contains annual 
reports, proxy statements and accounting literature. Our 
College's paralegal program which is open to enrollment by 
students in the four-year degree program, has integrated 
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Lexis« use into courses such as Effective Use of Legal 
Materials, Advanced Legal Writing, Litigation, and a Seminar 
in Computer Support for Legal Research. In addition, the 
graduate program in taxation has made use of the terminal 
for student research. 

Cost Justification 
Although our primary concern is with students in 

undergraduate law courses, the use of a data base by 
students in other disciplines helps to present a cost 
justification to those approving college budgets. Flat 
rates are available for educational users. The benefit of 
the flat rate is that the college pays semi-annually a set 
rate regardless of the amount of use on the terminal. 
Commercial users are billed on the basis of on-line time, 
the number of searches, and modifications made during 
searches. The flat rate encourages maximal use by faculty, 
staff and students since any educational exercise does not 
result in separate billing. The educational user must 
identify the course and project when logging on in order to 
maintain the flat educational rate. 

Faculty may utilize personal computers to access the 
data base via office or home telephone, although the 
identification numbers will not permit an unlimited number 
of faculty members to log on at the same time. The 
disadvantage of educational user status is that the data 
bank is unavailable 2-5 p.m. Monday through Friday to 
Non-commercial accounts. Because it is a multiple-user 
system, this limitation speeds access for the commercial 
customers during those peak hours for research. Our college 
community still finds ample time to use the terminals 
because they are open to use during all library hours. 

Faculty Research 
The advantage of computerized legal research 

availability for undergraduate law teachers goes beyond 
integrating its use into the curriculum. For publication 
purposes, faculty are able to obtain the most recent cases, 
statutes, and other materials, in an efficient and 
comprehensive manner. Because the Lexis^ libraries and 
files do not encompass all court decisions or law reviews, 
the serious researcher will need to resort to the hard copy 
of a law library to complete his/her research. And because 
publications require citation to the pages of official 
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reporters, the author must match the test to he quoted from 
a particular Lexis* screen (Lexis* cites the initial page of 
the official reporter hut does not note the subsequent page 
numbers form the official text) to the appropriate page in 
the official reporter. Despite these shortcomings, in the 
academic arena where research and publication remain so 
important, this research tool is an asset to faculty engaged 
in research activity. 

Conclusion 
As an educational device, a computerized data bank 

exposes the undergraduate student to the legal process and 
substantive law in the context of a user-friendly research 
system. In today's fast-paced society, students learn to 
utilize available technology to maximize their research 
output. The medium evokes student interest and provides a 
new opportunity for efficient independent legal research for 
both students and faculty. Although the method is not a 
substitute for traditional legal research techniques, it is 
innovative and complements the traditional methods. 

********************************************************* 

FOOTNOTE 

1. See Appendix for forms, reprinted with the permission of 
Mead Data Central. 
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